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ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE 

STRATEGIC PLANNING & BUDGET COUNCIL (SPBC) MEETING 
October 17, 2012 

2:30 p.m. – SSV 151 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 
Ms. Sharon A. Lowry, interim co-chair, called the meeting to order at 2:33 p.m. 

 
2. OPENING COMMENTS FROM THE CO-CHAIRS 

 Ms. Lowry announced Ms. Maria Clinton, SPBC Co-Chair, would not be in attendance of this meeting 
due to attending the California Community College Association for Occupational Education 
Conference.  

 There has been some discussion regarding defining the term, consensus. Ms. Lowry stated in the 2008 – 
2009 SPBC Annual Review the definition of consensus was included in the glossary of terms. At the 
end of Mr. Christos Valiotis’ term as co-chair there was discussion of incorporating a vote with the 
agreement to review the definition of consensus, although no final decision was made on incorporating 
a vote. Ms. Lowry reported the Budget Sub Committee has incorporated a vote with a tally of votes for 
and against specified action items.  

 Administrative Procedure (AP) 2510: Participation in Local Decision-Making addresses the procedure 
for participatory governance councils and committees. On page 17, Appendix I it defines the Strategic 
Planning and Budgeting Councils role and operating procedures. Specifically, these committees and 
councils are to operate in terms of call for agenda items and posting of agendas. This item will be placed 
as an agenda item for the next meeting for further discussion.  

 The next SPBC meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 21, 2012 which is the day prior to the 
Thanksgiving holiday. It is very likely that several SPBC members will take the day off and therefore 
the council would not meet quorum. The council may want to consider postponing or rescheduling the 
meeting date to ensure quorum can be met. 

 
A motion was made and seconded to reschedule the November 21, 2012 SPBC meeting to Wednesday, November 28, 
2012 to ensure a quorum is established. Motion carried. 
 
3. OPEN COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 

None 
 
4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

a. September 19, 2012 (attachment) 
A motion was made and seconded to approve the September 19, 2012 SPBC meeting minutes. Council 
members reviewed the proposed minutes and requested some minor grammatical corrections be made for 
clarity. In addition, corrections to the attendees list were requested to accurately reflect attendees. Motion 
carried as corrected.  

 
A motion was made and seconded to amend the agenda and remove agenda item 7a. Financial Aid Compliance 
Changes. Motion carried with two abstentions. 
 
5. REPORTS 

a. AVC Budget – D. Keelen 
Ms. Diana Keelen distributed information regarding the impact of Proposition 30. She stated the 
information provided is not an endorsement for or against the proposition but simply the facts regarding 
the fiscal impact the District may face if the proposition fails and the  of this proposition will have on the 
District (See attachment for full details). 

“…the failure of Proposition 30 would lead to an automatic cut of $3,490,000 on January 1, 2013. 
When the cut happens, the state will order Antelope Valley College to reduce courses for the 
equivalent of 770 full-time equivalent students, which would eliminate 1,620 students. Students 
will find their transfer and career technical education dreams deferred and hundreds of faculty and 
staff will be laid off across California.” 
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“Under Proposition 30, California’s Community Colleges will be restored to the 2008 – 2009 
funding level in 2014 – 2015 following years of budget cuts. Over the next seven years, 
community colleges would receive $3 billion more under Proposition 30 than current law.” 

“The bottom line is that, with Proposition 30, Antelope Valley Community College District will 
be able to reopen the doors to community college for 1,860 Californians.” 

Ms. Keelen indicated the Business Services public website has a link where community members can 
electronically register to vote in the upcoming election. In addition, several efforts are being coordinated 
on campus for student and community members to register to vote. Dr. Jill Zimmerman indicated the 
public Associated Student Organization web site has included electronic voter registration for the past 
few years.  

Ms. Keelen reported the Business Services Office had to institute a spending freeze as apportionment 
payments have been reduced 40% each month due to the State budget crisis. Given the recent figures it is 
estimated that if Proposition 30 passes the District will have to borrow an estimated 23.5 million dollars. 
Ms. Keelen distributed a handout on the 2012 – 2013 TRAN Interest Impact to Budget (see attachment 
for interest fees accrued for borrowing). At this point, Antelope Valley Community College District has a 
high credit rating and the Business Services Department is committed to ensuring the rating remains 
high. The District may have to mitigate an additional 130K (68K has already placed aside) for the 
interest fees accrued during the 2012 – 2013 academic year if Proposition 30 fails. Ms. Keelen stated 
there are various scenarios the District will be facing after the election but wanted the council to be 
informed of the fiscal implications the District may have to face.  
 

b. Human Resources Sub-Group – S. Turner 
A Human Resources Subgroup report was not provided. 
 

c. Facilities Sub-Group – D. Jensen 
A Facilities Subgroup report was not provided. 
 

d. Communications Sub-Group – S. Standerfer 
A Communications Subgroup report was not provided. 
 

e. Educational Master Plan – K. Cowell 
Dr. Karen Cowell has agreed to coordinate the efforts to complete the 2013 Education Master Plan in the 
absence of the Dean of Institutional Effectiveness, Research and Planning.  Dr. Cowell and Ms. Sharon 
Lowry, Vice President of Academic Affairs, have coordinated a meeting for Monday, October 22, 2012 
to review the 2010 Educational Master Plan and discuss efforts needing to be coordinated to ensure the 
completion of the 2013 Educational Master Plan.   

 
6. ACTION ITEM  

a. Hiring Requests 
 Research Analyst, Institutional Effectiveness, Research and Planning (attachment)  

The SPBC Finance and Budget Subcommittee recommended approving this hiring request. 
A motion was made and seconded to approve the recommendation of hiring a Research Analyst for 
the Department of Institutional Effectiveness, Research and Planning. Council members engaged in 
discussion regarding the implications of not filling the position. Ms. Lowry stated there would most 
probably be negative Accreditation ramifications as this is a critical position which supports the 
research and effectiveness elements of Student Learning Outcomes, Program Review, and 
Accreditation. The District is looking down the road and realizes if Proposition 30 does not pass then 
there will be serious reductions that will need to be made, although there are specific positions on 
campus that are critical to the functionality of the District. This would be deemed one of those 
critical positions.  

Dr. Fisher inquired if it is the recommendation of the Council to delay the decision of recommending 
this position for hire until the Dean of Institutional Effectiveness, Research and Planning is filled in 
efforts to allow the Dean to participate in the hiring process.  

Mr. Jack Halliday inquired what the purpose of the Council if the subcommittee already approved 
the hiring of this position. Is the Council allowed to go against the recommendations of the 
subcommittee.  
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Dr. Jill Zimmerman indicated the groups need to thoroughly review the purpose and mission of the 
Council and subcommittee in efforts to eliminate the enormous amount of time trying to determine 
the functionality of each entity. The current Department of Institutional Effectiveness, Research and 
Planning includes a total of three employees which is understaffed given the nature of the data 
driven culture required by all Districts. Currently, two of the three positions are vacant and there is 
no question that the position is necessary although she would recommend postponing the hiring of 
this position until the Dean for the area can be hired and can be part of the hiring process. Ms. 
Lowry indicated if the Dean position is not filled in the initial search then the Research Analyst 
position will become an imminent hire.  

An amended motion was made and seconded to postpone the hiring process of filling the Research 
Analyst until the Dean of Institutional Effectiveness, Research and Planning position is filled during 
the initial recruitment search. If a candidate for the Dean’s position is not hired in the initial 
recruitment search then the Research Analyst position would be filled by going through the 
recruitment and hiring process. The amended motion was approved with ten (10) council members 
supporting the motion, four (4) council members voting against the motion, and two (2) council 
members abstaining to vote.  

The amended motion was passed and consensus was acquired to recommend the Research Analyst 
position be approved for hiring after a Dean for Institutional Effectiveness, Research and Planning 
has been selected in the initial recruitment search. Council members agreed if a Dean is not 
acquired during the initial recruitment search the Research Analyst position would be filled prior to 
the hiring of a Dean. 

 Instructional Assistant, Auto Body (attachment) 
The SPBC Finance and Budget Subcommittee recommended approving this hiring request. 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the recommended hiring request for the Instructional 
Assistant for Auto Body. Ms. Lowry indicated Dr. Cowell was not able to be present to speak to the 
necessity of this position but can confidently state this position is vital to ensuring safety and 
assisting in quality control. The assistant is the responsible to ensuring all equipment is accounted 
and assist the instructor in ensuring students are using equipment in a safe manner. Mr. Wade Saari 
inquired if this position was included in the Program Review report. Ms. Lowry stated as far as she 
is aware the Program Review report includes the existing staffing needs for the Technical Education 
Division which would include the Instructional Assistant for Auto Body. The motion was approved 
with fifteen (15) council members supporting the recommendation to hire an Instructional Assistant 
for Auto Body, no dissenting votes to the recommendation, and one (1) council member abstaining 
to vote.    

 Administrative Assistant, Counseling and Matriculation (attachment) 
The SPBC Finance and Budget Subcommittee do not recommend approving this hiring request at 
this time. The subcommittee requested more information to be provided prior to forwarding to the 
SPBC body for formal approval. Vote results - 4: Yes; 4: No; 3 Abstentions. 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the recommendation to fill the Administrative 
Assistant, Counseling and Matriculation position. Mr. Newton Chelette, Vice President of Student 
Services, reported the reason this position was not approved at the Finance and Budget 
Subcommittee was because the designated proxy for the Vice President of Academic Affairs Office 
abstained from voting on this issue but voted on other items brought to the table.  

Ms. Diana Keelen stated staffing needs to be tied into the area Program Review and SLO/PLO data. 
She was under the impression that the committee was requesting this information in efforts to make 
a decision.  

Ms. LaDonna Trimble indicated this position is included in the Program Review Report and an 
integral part of offering services to students in the Counseling and Matriculation area. This position 
is responsible for building the Counseling schedule, supports the efforts to maintain compliance for 
the Student Success Task Force Recommendations, and completes payroll reports on a monthly 
basis. The position has already been reduced from a twelve month position to eleven months in 
efforts to assist in the reduction efforts occurring across campus.  

Dr. Lee Grishman stated he would support the hiring of this position as there is a critical need in the 
area. The area is operating shorthanded without an Administrative Assistant and a clerical assistant 
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which is ineffective. Currently, Counselors are not receiving student academic files for appointments 
and often have to go and try to obtain these pertinent student files themselves to provide thorough 
Counseling services to students.  

Ms. Sharon Lowry stated there is an imminent need for hiring this position to ensure the student 
Matriculation components are adequately being met in serving students. 

Ms. Pamela Ford inquired if there are other areas where an Administrative Assistant is covering two 
areas. The only area where there were two Administrative Assistants and it was consolidated into 
one was in Student Development. This is no longer the case as one of the Administrative Assistants 
was reassigned to the Social and Behavioral Sciences Division. 

Dr. Ed Beyer stated this position could be filled by another employee. He expressed concern 
regarding the necessity of the Superintendent/President’s Office having two assistants. He suggested 
the secondary assistant in the office be moved to fill a vacancy in an alternate area rather than filling 
this position with another employee. This would be a cost reduction measurement and fill the need 
of the vacancy.  The motion was approved with nine (9) council members supporting the 
recommendation to hire an Administrative Assistant for the Counseling and Matriculation area, no 
dissenting votes to the recommendation, and seven (7) council members abstaining to vote.   

 
7. DISCUSSION ITEM 

a. Financial Aid Compliance Changes 
This discussion item was requested to be removed from the agenda. 

 
8. SPBC ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS 

a. Informational Items 
i. Cost Reduction Task Force: Budget Reduction Action Plan – S. Turner/D. Keelen 

Ms. Diana Keelen distributed two handouts of describing cost reduction recommendations provided 
to the Board of Trustees, as well as reduction items being discussed and reviewed at Cabinet (see 
attachments). One side of the handout includes items that are recommended reductions approved by 
the Council and on the backside of the handout are recommendation items being discussed as of 
October 4, 2012. The Task Force received 244 recommendations and will be looking at all received 
recommendations. Those indentified on the handout are the primary recommendations being 
considered as reduction possibilities. Council members expressed their concern regarding the 
discrepancy in verbiage of written recommendations, the lack of identifying specific categorical 
programs being discussed, and the lack of communication or notification of specific 
individuals/programs which reductions would impact. Ms. Cynthia Hoover stated this item is meant 
to be an informational item and any questions or concerns should be directed back to the Task 
Force. 
 

ii. Clerical III, Palmdale (grant funded) 
This grant funded position was reviewed by the Finance and Budget Subcommittee although 
subcommittee members are in need of additional information prior to moving forward to allow this 
position to be announced. This is a STEM grant supported position although the position 
justification should include funding length, position length, and the outcome of the position when 
funding terminates as all positions include seniority rights. Dr. Charlotte Forte-Parnell indicated 
this information can easily be provided in efforts to ensure adequate staffing is provided at the 
Palmdale Center.  
 

iii. Antelope Valley Air Quality Management District (AVAQMD) Grant – D. Keelen 
Ms. Keelen reported she applied for a $7,500.00 grand through AVAQMD in efforts to offer 
electrical charging services to community member at .50¢ per hour. At a recent AVAQMD Board 
Meeting they offered to double the grant funds if the college offers free electrical charging services. 
The college agreed to offer free electrical charging services and will receive $15,000.00. Ms. 
Keelen stated a cost analysis of this project estimated an approximate cost of $10,000.00.    
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9. OPEN FORUM 
 Dr. Ed Beyer requested the council establish an agenda item to review and discuss council membership at 

the next SPBC meeting to accurately determine council members. 

 Ms. Cynthia Hoover reported she located funds due to the District on the State Controllers website. The 
District is identified as the recipient of approximately $2,000.00. She is working on completing the 
necessary paperwork needed to receive identified funds. 

 Mr. Newton Chelette indicated this was his second SPBC meeting and believes the function of the 
committee is completely dysfunctional. He does not understand why there are so many subcommittees 
instituted to discuss and review specific campus issues which then provide recommendations to the main 
body of SPBC in term of action, only to engage in similar discussions which have occurred at the 
subcommittee level. The redundancy of discussion is not effective and is a waste of time. It would seem 
more beneficial to the campus to streamline the reporting process and work on serving students in a more 
effective manner. 

 Dr. Jill Zimmerman inquired when the council can expect to review the SPBC handbook. Ms. Keelen 
indicated the draft is completed and simply needs to be brought to the Council for review and input.  

 
10. ADJOURNMENT 

A motion was made seconded to adjourn the October 17, 2012 SPBC meeting at 3:59 p.m. Motion carried. 
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MEMBERS ABSENT 
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